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Agenda item: 267/19 b 
 

PATIENT SAFETY, QUALITY & RISK COMMITTEE 
 

Minutes of the Patient Safety, Quality & Risk Committee 
Thursday, 5th June 2014  

Chairman’s Suite, Watford Football Club  
Watford General Hospital 

 
 
Chair: Mahdi Hasan (MH) Chair 
   
Present: Jackie Ardley(JA) Interim Chief Nurse & DIPC 
 Gill Balen (GB) Chair Patients’ Association 
 John Brougham(JB) Non- Executive Director 
 Jane Brown (Jane B) Senior Partnership & Community 

Development Officer, Healthwatch 
Hertfordshire 

 Dr Anthony Divers (AD) Divisional Director Clinical 
Support 

 Karen Haynes (Karen H) Interim Chief Operating Officer 
 Kevin Howell (KH) Director of Facilities & Estates 
 Martin Keble (MK) Chief Pharmacist 
 Anne Robson (AR) Interim Director of Human 

Resources 
 Antony Tiernan (AT) Director of Corporate Affairs & 

Communications 
 Dr Mike Van der Watt 

(MVDW) 
Medical Director 

 Caroline White (CW) Interim Associate Director Quality 
& Governance 

   
In attendance: Sheila Marsh (SM) Clerk, Executive Assistant to 

Interim Chief Nurse 
 April Brown (AB) Head of Quality, Midlands & East 

Clinical Directorate, TDA 
 Debbie Foster (DF) Divisional Manager Medicine 

(Representing Alistair King) 
 James Hall (JH) Divisional Manager Surgery 

(Representing Jeremy 
Livingstone) 

 Phil Townsend (PT) Non-Executive Director 
   
Apologies: Morny Drury Divisional Manager WACS 
 Ginny Edwards Non Executive Director 
 Lisa Emery Chief Informatics Officer 
 Samantha Jones Chief Executive 
 Alistair King Divisional Director Medicine 
 Jeremy Livingstone Divisional Director Surgery 
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MEETING MINUTES 
 

 Action Who When 

6/01 Chairman’s Introduction 

 

  

 The Chair welcomed Dr April Brown to the meeting and 
following introductions she explained that she was in 
attendance as an observer. 

 

  

6/02 Apologies for absence   

 As recorded above, with it being noted that again there 
was not representation in attendance from WACS. 

  

6/03 Declarations of Interest   

 There were no interests declared other than previously 
recorded in earlier meetings. 

  

Process Items 

6/04 Minutes of the Last Meeting   

 Minutes of meeting held on 3rd April 2014 were agreed an 
accurate record. 

  

6/05 Review Action Log    

 Action Log reviewed. 

Item 5/07: PSQR Work Plan still not completed to be 
presented again at next meeting and ratified at July Trust 
Board. 

Item 5/08 JA confirmed that a detailed Pressure Ulcer 
Action would be presented at the next meeting, following 
prior scrutiny at relevant Panels/Groups. 

Item 5/14:  JA reported that following intensive work the 
Risk Register would be updated by end of June 2014.  

 

 

Jackie 
Ardley 

 

Jackie 
Ardley 

 

 

 

03.07.14 

 

 

03.07.14 

6/06 Report from TLEC on escalated items   

 Report considered and  noted.   

6/07 Report from Patient Experience Group   

 Report considered and  noted.   

6/08 Report from Quality and Safety Group   

 Report considered and noted.   

Patient Safety and Quality Items 

6/09 Serious Incidents Annual Report   

 MVDW presented the report and drew attention to the 
significant improvements that had been introduced for 
serious incident reporting and investigations. He stated 
that a SI decision making panel met on a daily basis with 
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either Jackie Ardley, himself, or their deputies, in 
attendance in order to consider whether or not an incident 
should be declared as an internal or external serious 
incident.  This, together with the work of the Serious 
Incident Review Group, improved training in carrying out 
Root Cause Analysis (RCAs), had contributed to 
embedding clear SI processes within Divisions. 

He summarized the improvement actions relating to: 

• Hospital acquired grade 3 pressure ulcers 

• Outpatient appointment delays/failure to follow-up 

• Slips, Trips and Falls 

• Communicable Disease and Infection Issues 

He felt it a positive sign that the reporting of incidents had 
increased and it was anticipated that with the introduction 
of the new Datix system reporting would increase still 
further, but possibly not an increase in SI’s.   

CW explained the delay in launching the new Datix 
system, but felt that once implemented ‘near misses’ 
reporting may increase.  It should have a significant 
impact on how staff feel about the reporting process, and 
help to bring about a culture change where people feel 
safe in reporting incidents. 

Both MVDW and MH thanked CW and commended those 
people who had contributed to the improvements already 
achieved. 

6/10 Complaints Annual Report   

 JA introduced the paper.  She commented that overall a 
very disappointing performance and that the percentage 
of complaints responded to within the Trust’s required 
timeframe of 20 working days had not improved overall 
and will be a continued focus in the coming year. 

It was acknowledged that Divisions were working hard 
and with additional support, resources and RCA training 
on how to answer complaints, the aim was to raise the 
profile on investigating and managing complaints to 
achieve 100% in the nationally defined timescales.  
compliance across all Divisions. 

Going forward JA outlined a proposed new structure 
which would invest and strengthen PALS as the first point 
of contact for those with issues or complaints.  At a recent 
TLEC meeting when the annual report had been 
considered, it was suggested that in future data relating 
to the compliments should be included in order to provide 
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a balanced picture.  GB enquired how many face to face 
meetings took place with complainants, with MVDW 
responding that on average he and JA met with 
complainants twice a month.  DF advised that within the 
Medical Division, initial telephone contact was made with 
the complainant and that medical teams and clinicians 
were now seeing the positive benefits resulting in 
attending local resolution meetings, although not all 
complainants requested this.   

It was recognised that once the target of 100% of 
complaints being responded to within the 20 day 
timeframe had been achieved the maintenance of this 
would be a challenge.  It was noted that 16% of 
complaints were in fact reactivated complaints where the 
initial issues had not been fully understood and 
investigated. 

MJDW raised the issue of insufficient time in clinician’s 
Job Plans to adequately respond to complaints, SI’s and 
litigation claims, and that work was in progress to explore 
whether an additional 2 hours could be allocated as 
administration time to resolve this. 

The importance of the response letter containing 
information on ‘lessons learned’ was highlighted by MH. 

 

6/11 Clinical Audit Strategy   

 MJDV summarised the strategy and sought the 
Committee’s approval.  He clarified that all clinical staff 
working in the Trust were expected to participate in the 
clinical audit programme and to accept responsibility for 
carrying out and/or acting on individual clinical audits and 
their findings and to make the necessary changes to 
improve patient experience and out comes.  Indeed this 
now formed part of the revalidation process for clinicians.  

JB sought clarification on the Appendices as the schedule 
of audits did not indicate timelines.  CW responded that 
this was the schedule was a work in progress, with 
timelines still under discussion.  The strategy element of 
the document covering a period of 3 years was approved. 

CW confirmed that the Head of the Audit Department had 
been in consultation with the Trust’s internal auditors to 
ensure there was no duplication.  MH sought reassurance 
that in the latter part of 2014, plans would be co-ordinated 
to ensure that the Audit Department and the Trust’s 
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internal auditors plans fully match.  

AD raised the issue of resource difficulties when required 
to pull patient notes.  CW responded that national audits 
are now electronic and that systems and processes are to 
be implemented to enable information to be pulled 
electronically.  

06/12 Quality Account   

 JA presented the final draft of the Quality Account, which 
now included a response from Healthwatch Hertfordshire 
and Herts Valleys Clinical Commissioning Group. 

She reported that a query had been raised surrounding 
the validity of certain audit information within the 
document, and that this was currently being verified by 
external auditors, before being presented to the Trust 
Board for final approval. 

JB questioned the 2014/15 target element in Cancer 
Patient Survey results section.  Following discussion 
outlining the new system in place to ensure that only the 
appropriate patients are surveyed, it was agreed that the 
wording should be changed to read “Up to 50%” instead 
of “A reduction by at least 50%....” 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Jackie  

Ardley 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Immediate 

Risk and Performance Items 

06/13 Infection Control Report   

 JA introduced the paper and asked if the Committee had 
any comments.  AT drew attention to a recent media 
issue relating to cleanliness in maternity and asked how 
we assure ourselves on the daily cleanliness of rooms 
within this area.  JA briefed the meeting on the robust 
cleaning processes in place, which unfortunately had 
fallen below the expected standard in this particular case. 
She stated that this case had been highlighted to Matrons 
and would be debated at the next Infection Control Panel 
meeting, paying particular attention to the new cleaning 
regime.  

KH reported that in response to the ‘snagging’ element of 
the complaint he was endeavouring to improve 
communication between hospital areas, estates and 
contractors. Champions for specialist areas in estates 
were to be established to ensure that systems and 
processed were reinforced, with response to complaints 
improved.  JA confirmed that systems were being 
reviewed to facilitate culture change  and reinforce 
inspections, with the first mock inspection taking place in 
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July. 

MH questioned the current format of the Infection Control 
Dashboard which was felt to be confusing.  JA clarified 
that Ginny Edwards was collaborating with the Assistant 
DIPC to draft a new style report and dashboard which 
would be more relevant. 

AR raised the issue of lower hand hygiene compliance 
figures, but was assured by JA that all clinical areas had 
the correct amount of hand washing facilities and gels. 

   

06/14 Patient Experience Update  ~ Month1   

 JA presented the document which was noted.   

06/15 Serious Incident  ~ Summary Report Month 1   

 MVDW provided a brief on the contents of the report.  He 
highlighted that the Trust had declared 1 Never Event 
relating to a retained foreign object (a swab) post-
procedure currently under investigation and that a 
potential second Never Event was still being considered 
with dialogue ongoing with the CCG. 

JH clarified that as a result of the Never Event a massive 
drive to eliminate the possibility of any reoccurrence had 
taken place.  An audit of compliance of the WHO 
Checklist had been undertaken with the list was being 
used for 100% of patients, but the list was not being fully 
completed in 100% of cases.  He confirmed that the 
WHO Checklist was now being audited on a 2 weekly 
basis.  

 

  

06/16 Safe Staffing  ~ nursing and midwifery   

 JA presented the report which set out the arrangements 
within the Trust for managing safe nursing and midwifery 
staffing levels within the inpatient ward setting, to assure 
that there is sufficient qualified, skilled and experienced 
staff to meet the patient’s care needs on a shift by shift 
basis. 

The Trust would submit all unify data to NHS England as 
required on the 6th June 2014, this would be available to 
view on NHS Choices website on the 24th June 2014 
allowing patients and the public to see how hospitals are 
performing on this indicator in an easy and accessible 
way. 

The total Trust average fill rate in hrs against planned for 
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trained nurses and midwives in May 2014 on days was 
101.2% and on nights 98.7%.  Health care support 
workers average fill rate in hours against planned on days 
was 99.5% and 103% at night.  See below breakdown by 
division of the average percentage fill rate in hours on 
days and nights against planned, for trained 
nurses/midwives and health care assistants. 

 Trained Nurses/Midwives Health Care Assistants 

Division Days Night Days Nights 

Medicine 102.7% 98.8% 104.7% 102.9% 

Surgery 101.2% 97.7% 109.6% 131.5% 

Women’s & 
Children 

97.8% 99.3% 80.3% 81.9% 

PT drew attention to Appendix 3, and the use of the 
working “untrained’ and following discussion it was 
agreed that for clarity this wording should be replaced 
with “support or unregistered” staff. 

JA concluded that due to the staffing review and the 
changes now in place, the Trust was in a good position 
whereas previously the staffing levels were too low. 

 

06/17 Cancer Improvement Plan   

 KH introduced the document and asked the Committee to 
note the recommendations of the WHHT Cancer Review 
undertaken by the Intensive Support Team and the 
External Review and to support the Action Plan.  She 
acknowledged that large area of work in restructuring the 
cancer service and recruiting key staff.  However noted 
that the implementation of IT systems would take longer. 

New Terms of Reference for standards for cancer clinical 
governance to be established. 

 

  

06/18 National Cancer Patient Experience Survey   

 JA reported that the Trust had not performed well in the 
National Cancer Patient Experience Survey.  An Action 
Plan was now in place as a key component of the Patient 
Experience Strategy which had been developed to bring 
all elements together. 

  

06/19 Lessons Learned Newsletter   

 CW introduced the first edition of the “Lessons Learned 
Newsletter” which would be issued monthly for 
information, collecting lessons learned and sharing 
learning Trustwide. 
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She was commended on the Newsletter, with MH 
requesting that “Patient Stories”, which come the Trust 
Board be included in future editions. 

CW noted that going forward the Newsletter could be 
published on the intranet. 

Caroline 

White 

Ongoing 

06/20 Any Other Business   

06/20a GB commented that she did not understand various 
acronyms in documents presented to the Committee.  It 
was agreed that SM would send her the list included in 
Trust Board papers. 

Sheila 

Marsh 

Immediate 

06/20b KH raised the issue of the title of the Committee.  Health 
& Safety Officers had recently met with him and they had 
questioned how the Trust Board were informed of Health 
& Safety issues and queried where is the safety for staff.  
He suggested that the title of the Committee should 
change to “Safety, Quality & Risk Committee”. JA 
responded that there is a clear governance structure 
which would be reviewed in March 2015.  Following 
discussion it was agreed that the title of the Committee 
should not change and would remain “Patient Safety, 
Quality & Risk Committee”. 

  

 Items for Information only:   

06/21 Minutes of Patient Experience Group ~ 21st February 
2014 

  

06/22 Minutes of Quality and Safety Group  ~  15th April 2014    

 Date of Next Meeting   

 Date:      3rd July  2014  

Time:      09.15 hrs   - 10.45 hrs 

Venue:    Lecture Theatre 2, Medical Education Centre 

                Watford General Hospital 
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